Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 20th January 2014, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Brynmor Jones, Jeanette Troughton, Graham Thomas, Sara Pickard, Philippa Hill-John, Clare Williams & Wynford Ellis Owen 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Christine Priday & Chris James.
148
Police Matters

PC Huw Thomas and PCSO Laura Smith were present and circulated details of crimes recorded since the previous meeting.  PC Thomas confirmed with the Clerk that details of crimes had been received from the Police Support Officer, Cath Mangles.  There were four crimes in Pentyrch which included two incidents of cannabis possession.  There were six crimes in Creigiau, although the three instances of thefts from motor vehicles had all occurred before Christmas and there had not been a repeat since that time.  There were four crimes in GYG, including two shed burglaries.
PC Thomas went on to discuss the PACT meetings and referred to the notes attached to his hand-outs.  Cllr Howard queried whether these were minutes of the PACT meeting because, if so, important issues that had been discussed, such as Drugs at the Recreation Field and the torture of cats, were not mentioned whereas issues such as blocked drains had been included.    PC Thomas said they were not minutes but notes and a discussion ensued.
Cllr Harrison referred to parking near the schools and speeding in the villages.  He queried how speed activated signs could be installed to try and slow down traffic, especially near schools.  He pointed out that speed activated signs were supposed to be part of road improvements in Pentyrch.  He asked what the Police could do and what the PCC should do to see these being introduced in our villages.  PC Thomas suggested that a letter is written to CCC requesting that speed activated signs be installed, which he would support.

Cllr Stuart Thomas raised the issue of parking on Tynant Road just beyond the entrance to Parc Castell y Mynach where, outside school hours, a car or cars parked on the road by a blind bend.   Discussion ensued where PC Thomas pointed out that there were no lines or parking restrictions to prevent parking and Cllr Graham Thomas agreed that the double yellow lines needed extending.
Cllr Harrison thanked PC Thomas and PCSO Smith for their attendance.
149
County Council Matters
Councillor Graham Thomas began by referring to a success story that double yellow lines would be put on the western stretch of Tynant Road between Tregarth Close and Heol Creigiau.  This had followed the ‘village walkabout’ 12 months previously and served to demonstrate how long it took to implement the decisions made.  He also mentioned that the school was experiencing parking problems and the pupils were to become involved by making their parents aware of their responsibility to park properly and safely.  Thankfully, there had been no accidents thus far.  A discussion ensued with Cllr Owen querying whether CCC would act more quickly if there had been an accident.  Cllr Stuart Thomas raised the issue of the speed activated signs on the A.4119 at Capel Llanilltern and especially the ones on the western carriageway which rarely worked as the surrounding trees obscured the view of the approaching traffic until the traffic was almost passing the sign.  Consequently the sign is completely ineffectual.  These trees need to be cut back now before they come into leaf.  Cllr Graham Thomas agreed, pointing out that CCC had spent a lot of money on the sign which didn’t work, because of their failure to keep the surrounding vegetation cut back.  The Clerk was asked to convey this point to CCC.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas also raised the issue of a further survey in relation to Waste Disposal, which he had picked up from the CCC web-site.  He expressed his concern that CCC were not meeting their re-cycling targets yet were proposing to close the Waun Gron Road, Fairwater re-cycling centre and also Lamby Way.  Bearing in mind the proposal to build thousands of houses in the west of Cardiff, it seemed bizarre that the main re-cycling centre for western Cardiff would be closed.  This generated a discussion during which it was felt by Councillors that fly-tipping, despite the assurances from Cty Cllr Govier, would rise.  The Clerk was asked to convey the Council’s concerns to Cty Cllr Govier.  Clerk to arrange
150
Public Session

Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, was present and wished everybody a Happy New Year.  He started off querying whether CCC had demanded the outstanding amount for the cost of the elections in 2008 and was advised that this had not occurred.  He was also annoyed at the prospect of the closure of Waun Gron Road, pointing out that Wedal Road necessitated going partly into town and would be under pressure, as it would be the only facility in the north, east and west of Cardiff.  He also pointed out that the Waun Gron Road site had undergone a major overhaul and refurbishment within the last five years and the proposal to close it was a waste of money already spent.  
151
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising from the public session.

152
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 16th December 2013.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Stuart Thomas and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

153
Matters Arising
Paragraph 139 (Paragraph 124)
Cllr Stuart Thomas advised Councillors that the Charter was discussed at the OVW Area Committee meeting the previous Monday and he had asked OVW to co-ordinate replies from all Cardiff Community Councils with a view to lodging a formal complaint with CCC of the failure to implement the Charter and advise staff of its existence.
Paragraph 139 (Paragraph 133)
Cllr Howard asked whether any progress had been made with contacting CCC (Parks) regarding the planters, used in Tongwynlais, being replicated in the PCC area.  The Clerk advised that he was becoming increasingly frustrated at the failure of Mr Robert Jones, CCC (Parks), to respond to him regarding this simple query.  It was felt that this was another example of the failure to adhere to The Charter and the Clerk suggested that if he did not respond to his next email that he would refer the matter to Peter Hamblin as head of Cardiff (West) or Jon Maidment as head of CCC (Parks).  Cllr Graham Thomas also recommended that Marie Rosenthal, CCC (Monitoring Officer), be copied into the correspondence.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 139 (Paragraph 133)

Cllr Stuart Thomas asked what progress had been made with the Traffic Commissioners and the Clerk advised he had written two letters to the Traffic Commissioners and had yet to receive an acknowledgment, let alone a reply.  Cllr Stuart Thomas suggested he contact the RCT Integrated Transport Unit, Sardis House, Pontypridd, as he believed RCT had the contract for this particular route.  Clerk to arrange
154
To receive the Minutes of the Web-site Committee meeting held on 6th January 2014

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Nicki Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
155
Matters Arising
Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the Committee meeting had been the most positive meeting he had attended in a long time.  The Clerk felt that this was the appropriate juncture to discuss the costings he had found and this was agreed.
The individual (A) suggested by the Chairman had designed the Pentyrch Rugby Club site and was prepared to set up a new site, that was linked to a FaceBook and Twitter account, as well as email facilities for Councillors, for £500 provided he could do it before March 2014.  He would also provide a service in terms of the domain and administration.

The Company (B) suggested by Cllr Hill-John had responded to the Clerk’s request advising that they would build a site from scratch for from £1,050 and that it would cost a further £40 per months (£480 per annum) for domains and maintenance.  They had given several examples of the sort of web-site they had established on behalf of clients.

The existing contractor acknowledged that he was not primarily a web-designer and did not want to take on the offer of designing a new web-site.  He had been happy to assist and suggested that whoever was chosen should design a web-site similar to the BBC as it was, both, visually pleasing and helpful.  He also warned against too much information on each page as people were only prepared to scroll down so far.  He had submitted his bill for the work he had carried out.
The Clerk had also contacted Radyr & Morganstown CC who had advised him that their contractor (C) had constructed their web-site for about £2,000 and they paid a sum monthly for the domain and maintenance.  This web-site designer was also going to install the new web-site for The North West Cardiff Group.

This generated a discussion during which Councillors felt they needed to compare web-sites before coming to an agreement.  The Clerk was asked to forward on to all Councillors the contributions received from the web-site designers and Cllr Hill-John warned against the cheapest, as that may not be the best in the long-term.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that another meeting of the Web-site Committee should take place as soon as possible and it was agreed that this would be on Monday 27th January at 7pm at the Council offices.  He also proposed that Council give the Web-site committee the power to make a decision in respect of the web-designer chosen, in order that progress could be made with this immediately, rather than waiting until the next Council meeting.  This was seconded and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
156
Clerk’s Report
156.1

PCC & PACT Meetings 2014
It was agreed that, in view of the fact that Easter Monday fell on the date when the April meeting should take place, that this meeting would be brought forward to Monday 14th April 2014.  Clerk to arrange
156.2

February 2014 Council Meeting
It was agreed that the February meeting would be deferred until Monday 24th February 2014 in order that the Clerk could prepare the pre-read papers following his annual holiday.  It was also agreed that the administration assistant would cover the Clerk’s absence for suitable recompense.  Clerk to arrange
156.3 & 6
Creigiau Recreation Ground Lock and General Security
The issues regarding the lock and general security at the Creigiau recreation ground were explained fully by the Clerk.  He also advised that the Crime Prevention Officer felt that CCTV cameras may go some way to alleviating the problem at the Skateboard Park although identification of persons from CCTV pictures was notoriously difficult especially with the penchant for wearing baseball caps and was perhaps an expensive and overly disproportionate response to a relatively minor issue.  The real problem had been the lock on the gate and as there was no power supply to this area the prospect of CCTV at this point was remote.  The Clerk felt that persistently frustrating the vandals was the best way to proceed.  

This generated a lively discussion with Cllr Stuart Thomas repeating his solution that the CMO would open the gates at 8am on weekdays closing them again at 4pm.  This was felt, by the majority of Councillors, that it would cause chaos within the sporting sections.  Cllr Owen particularly felt that the majority were being punished for the transgressions of the minority.  It was agreed that the Clerk would persist with his policy of frustrating the vandals at every turn.  Clerk to arrange
156.4

Creigiau Recreation Ground Coffee Shop
Councillors expressed their surprise that this proposal was commercially viable but felt that if CRAMC, after hearing from the individual making the request, were convinced that there was a realistic prospect of this coming to fruition, then the PCC would also invite her to address Council.   Clerk to arrange
156.5

Council Library and Office Opening Hours

Most Councillors felt that it was an excellent idea to extend the opening times of the Council offices and agreed to amend the opening times of the Council offices to 9am – 1pm, Monday to Friday.  They also agreed that, in order to accommodate the change, that the contract for the Administrative Assistant be amended so that he worked two hours on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday and four hours on Friday.  The Clerk confirmed that this was acceptable to the Administrative Assistant.  This also generated a discussion on the library and the museum and it was felt that not only should these changes be promoted within the Community Link and the new web-site but also wider afield through the Schools, Welsh Tourist Board, etc., as it was felt this was a valuable resource  Clerk to arrange
156.7

Web-site for North West Group

This also generated a lively discussion and the Clerk was asked to read out the email from Helena Fox, the Clerk to Radyr & Morganstown CC.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard did not feel it was necessary to become part of the web-site and contribute the £233 that was needed to set it up.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that the web-site would be of benefit and felt that North West Group showed solidarity against the LDP and was of value when dealing with Welsh Government and the Media, as it represented a larger audience.  He went on to propose that the costings were accepted and to join with the other two Community Councils to fund the web-site on behalf of all members of the North West Cardiff Group.  He was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by the majority of the Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
157
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,916.87p and receipts of £509.97p were recorded for December 2013.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  

Cllr Stuart Thomas queried why the cheque for petty cash did not contain a breakdown.  The Clerk advised that a breakdown had been available for signatories and a copy could be forwarded to him if he wished to see it.  The cheque was to restore the imprest of £150 and was shown in exactly the same way as it had always been.  
158
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/01781/DCO ~ Dwrlyn Cottage, Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern.  Concern was expressed by Creigiau Councillors that an additional house would add to the problems over access and egress onto a busy part of the A.4119 Llantrisant Road.  The Clerk was asked to bring their concerns to the attention of CCC (Development Control).  Clerk to arrange 
b) 13/02636/DCH ~ 25 Parc-y-Felin, Creigiau.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard declared an interest as they both lived in Parc y Felin.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 13/02538/DCH ~ 73 Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
159
Correspondence
Cllr Rosser referred to the correspondence dated 16.1.14 regarding the green ribbons in Creigiau and asked what they were as she had seen them as well.  Cllr Howard explained that it was part of the Save Creigiau campaign and agreed that they should be taken down now.  Cllr Graham Thomas also agreed and a short discussion occurred. 
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to correspondence dated 17.1.14 from OVW enclosing copies of ‘The Voice’.  

The Clerk distributed these to Councillors who wanted them.  Cllr Stuart Thomas also asked that the Clerk circulate details of the OVW web-site and the login details in order that all Councillors could access the member’s area.  Clerk to arrange
160
Forward Planning

The Clerk hoped that Councillors had read the report he had prepared along with the accompanying figures and details of the ‘reserves’.  He went on to explain why he felt that the precept for 2014/15 could remain at £80,000 representing a small decrease in the costs per household in the PCC area.  He asked Councillors if they had any specific question they wished to ask.
Cllr Owen felt that it was important to demonstrate that the Council was in concert with all other public services and welcomed the decrease.  Cllr Stuart Thomas disagreed and he felt that the reserves put aside for election costs (£1,000) and vehicle reserve (£1,000) were both inadequate and should be doubled.  In addition the web-site costs of £1,000 plus meant that the budget would be £3,000 over what was recommended by the Clerk and he felt that the precept should be increased to £82,000 which was 1.75% more per household.  He felt this was justified and still below the level of inflation.  He also pointed out that the increase last year had been brought about, in part, by the failure of the PCC to increase the precept in line with inflation in the past.

A general discussion took place with concerns also being raised about the prospect of more money being needed to fund the opposition to the LDP.  Cllr Owen felt that it was morally wrong to increase the precept at a time when all other public services were cutting costs wherever they could.

Cllr Owen proposed that the Clerk’s recommendation of an £80,000 precept be accepted.  He was seconded by Cllr Clare Williams.  Cllr Stuart Thomas counter proposed that the precept be raised to £82,000.  He was seconded by Cllr Howard.  The voting was tied at five votes for and five votes against £80,000 and also five votes for and five votes against £82,000.  The Chairman had the casting vote and he voted for the Clerk’s recommended precept of £80,000.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas then proposed that the doubling of reserves to Election Costs and Vehicle be implemented irrespective of the precept.  The Chairman and Cllr Owen asked where this money would come from and the Clerk explained that money could be transferred for this purpose from the general fund.  This proposal was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed unanimously. Clerk to arrange 
161
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	9.1.14
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you investigate the purpose of the black box (shoe box size) which has been strapped to lamp post No. 15 on Tynant Road in the last couple of days? The only marking on it is, 'traffic' and a resident has asked me what it is monitoring.
	Email to C2C


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.00 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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